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	Kirkstall  St  Stephen’s
Church of England Aided Primary School

Headteacher : Mr Steven Viles
http://www.kirkstall-st-stephens.leeds.sch.uk/
contactus@kirkstallss.net




	Morris Lane

Kirkstall

Leeds

LS5 3JD

T:0113 382 1960

F: 0113 382 1961

Date :22nd  May 2020


Re: update on possible reopening of schools in June

Dear Parent / Carers,

Following the government’s recent announcement to reopen schools on a phased return we are making the necessary plans to ensure that our school is safe for our children, families and staff. The government set the expectation that from Monday 1st June, children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 will return along with children of key workers and those children classed as vulnerable. The government has issued guidance for schools which we will adhere to wherever it is safe to do so, but I must inform you that for the time being attending Kirkstall St Stephen’s will not be as it was. 
We feel that before you make the final decision on whether to send your child back to school that you have additional information. We have been undertaking comprehensive planning and receiving guidance from health and safety professionals, the local authority and consulted with our governing body. The have agreed with and approved our proposals.
	Summary of Provision Offered:

We will be offering provision to all groups the government have recommended. However due to the small size of our classrooms we had the tough decision between only bringing two classes back; or bring all three back but two classes part time- we went with the second option. 

We are offering Reception and Year 1 provision on a Part Time basis only. This will be phased in with Reception transitioning back from 2nd June (Monday, Tuesday & Wednesday morning) and Year 1 from the 8th June (Thursday and Friday only) Year 6 will be offered 4.5 days provision following a period of transition which will be due to commence on Monday 15th June. Our MEP club for pupils of Key worker and Vulnerable children will continue Monday to Friday- but closing on a Wednesday at 1pm. 

The whole school will close on a Wednesday afternoon to enable a deep clean of the school- staff will use this time for planning; there will be a further deep clean after school on a Friday. 




Please note that all these plans are correct at the time of writing but are subject to change further to amended guidance and instruction we may receive. Such change could result in a delayed start date and / or a change of the provision we can provide. Thank you for remaining patient and flexible through these times. 
General Guidance: Years Reception, Year 1 and Year 6

· Children will be taught in “bubbles” with a maximum of 10 pupils. This is based on the square footage of the space available of our classrooms to meet social distancing requirements following (using a formula provided by Leeds City Council). The bubble will have the same dedicated members of staff throughout the week and children from one bubble will not be allowed to mix with those from another. Class teachers will be organising the children from their class into each bubble taking into account a number of factors. 
· Individual class teachers will send out a letter detailing timings / groupings which classroom and which member of staff they will be with in advance of the anticipated start dates for each class.
· Your child may not be with their class teacher and may be with a different member of staff such as a familiar teaching assistant.  
· There will be no interventions in place. All learning will be conducted by the child’s bubble leader. However, as the bubbles are small, the children will receive a greater amount of teacher time than normal classroom practice allows. 

· They may be in an unfamiliar classroom and not in the same classroom as their friends.
· Markings will be placed around school in order to maintain social distancing whenever possible.

· We will implement rigorous handwashing and hygiene routines.

· Extra cleaning will take place throughout each day and more regular deeper cleaning will also be employed.

· We will be removing soft furnishings, soft toys and other things that we cannot easily keep sterile. In Reception, for example, this will mean that there will be significant differences to the usual learning environment and popular activities like sand and water will not be present in this new provision.

· Guidance says that children should not mix with other groups at playtimes and lunch-times and therefore play and lunch-times will be staggered.
· Lunch will be eaten in classrooms and is likely to be a packed lunch by Catering Leeds for those entitled to a free school meal. Should you wish your child to bring their own lunch, this is permitted, though we ask that you let us know this in advance.
· The only thing permitted to “travel” to and from school is the child’s lunchbox and / or water bottle. No toys, pencil cases or letters may be brought into school. We ask that the lunchbox and water bottles are thoroughly cleaned before returning to school on the next day.

· The school day will start and end with staggered times and parents and carers will be expected to adhere to the given times. This is crucial to ensure they are kept safe within their bubble. Parents / carers will have to drop the children by the school gates where they will be met by their bubble leader. The details will be included in their letter. Until further notice no parent or carer will be allowed onto school premises. 
· School uniform should be worn whenever possible; however- it must be clean each day. If clean uniform is not possible the children may come to school in appropriate non-uniform. 
· We will be focussing our curriculum on readiness for children’s transition to their next year group and we will also be supporting the mental health and well-being of children by providing them with opportunities to talk about their feelings. More details will be provided by individual teachers about the content of the day. We will not be able to offer our full curriculum at this time- computing; some PE activities; music and most DT opportunities have been withdrawn. There will also be no school trips or local visits. 
· Please note: If your child is clinically extremely vulnerable, or living with someone who is in this group, they should not come back to school and should continue home learning. If your child is clinically vulnerable (but not clinically extremely vulnerable), you should follow medical advice to decide if they should come back to school. If you decide to return your child to school you must liaise with school before they return, as an Individual Pupil Risk Assessment will have to be put in place to ensure it is safe for their return. Please note we do not believe it is possible for all pupils to Social Distance 100% of the time at this age or in our small setting. We will endeavor to achieve this however it cannot be guaranteed. Please also refer to government guidance for further details of these groups.  

· If you or your child or anyone in your household displays symptoms of Coronavirus, you must self-isolate for 14 days and your child will not be able to attend. The government has announced that testing is now available for anybody over 5 that is displaying symptoms of Coronavirus.

Maintaining Educational Provision (MEP) for Vulnerable and Key Worker Children:

Children of key workers and vulnerable pupils across all the year groups will be able to continue to access provision as they have done so over the past 8 weeks, however school must be informed of their attendance in advance. We will not accept pupils who have not been booked in in advance. These will, in the first instance, be based in the Hall and/or Year 5 if a second bubble is created. As with the classes, under the new guidelines the MEP club children from each bubble will not be able to mix with other bubbles. Unlike the classes above- the ‘MEP Bubbles will be up to 15 pupils’.  If there are any other parents that would like to access this provision and believe they qualify for a place, please contact Mrs Skelton. It is important to note that your child CAN NOT be in more than one bubble. Therefore, if your child is in Reception and they need a place on a Thursday; they must be booked into the MEP club only, not the Reception group. Parents of vulnerable pupils and key worker parents please note that it is our intention to open for 4.5 days from Tuesday 2nd June and we will be closed from 1.00pm on a Wednesday afternoon. This will enable us to deep clean the school and resources during this period. If this poses significant problems, please contact Mrs Skelton or a member of the Senior Leadership Team.

It is also important to note that the Government Guidelines for the wider reopening of schools from June 1st is far stricter than the rules we have enforced so far throughout MEP club. From our reopening on 2nd June, we will be following the same strict social distancing rules and this affects which activities can be done with the pupils and the use of outdoor space and time will be greatly reduced and strictly timetabled to ensure all pupils in school provision can have an outdoor break. If you have had your child in MEP club and plan for them to continue to use this after June 2nd please discuss this with your child in advance to help them prepare for the changes to come. We will of course be teaching them in school the new rules. 
The choice to send your child to school is yours to make. We will continue to make home learning available and parent / carers will not be fined should you chose not to send your child to school.
We understand that in order to meet the rigorous health and safety requirements the provision outlined above is very different to what we normally offer our children here at KSS. However, please note, that should your child become ill, suffer an injury or be upset, our staff will use their professional judgement as to whether it is appropriate to break the social distancing and will put the needs of your child above any rules. This has been factored into our Risk Assessment. Please also be assured that our magnificent staff will do everything in their power to make this process as happy and fun as it possibly can be in these circumstances.

Due to the age of the children we do not anticipate that social distancing of 2 metres will always be possible even with all the measures we have outlined above. We are developing positive reinforcement strategies to teach the children about social distancing in a fun way. 
All parents will receive a survey in the coming days. It must be completed if you have a child in Reception, Year 1 or Year 6 AND also if you need a place in the MEP provision. This is to ensure that we can plan the groups and provision; ensure we have latest contact, health and dietary needs for all the pupils. 
It may be over the next few weeks some parents who chose not to send their children to school at this time but may wish to do so at a later date. This will be possible. We will reregister pupils every 2 weeks for those that would like to commence attendance at school. More details will follow.
It is important to remember, that this partial reopening on Tuesday 2nd June will be subject to meeting five tests laid out by the government:

 

         Making sure the NHS can cope

         A 'sustained and consistent' fall in the daily death rate

         Rates of infection decreasing to 'manageable levels'

         Ensuring the supply of tests and PPE can meet future demand

         Being confident any adjustments would not risk a second peak that would overwhelm the NHS

 

We are expecting confirmation on Thursday 28 May that schools will be able to partially reopen but, if there is any change to this plan, we will write to parents again on Friday 29th  May. 

Again, in these very challenging times, I would like to thank you for your continued support.

Please take care.

Steven Viles

Headteacher 
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